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Date October 12, 2016 

TO: City of Portland City Council 

FROM: 40 Mile Loop Land Trust 

RE: Comprehensive Plan Trails Map 

The 40 Mile Loop Land Trust is a non-profit volunteer organization that has been working on creating 
and implementing the vision of a regionally-connected recreational trail system for more than 35 years. 
We have a history of working collaboratively with the City of Portland, primarily with Parks & Recreation 
but also with the Office of Transportation and the Bureau of Planning. We appreciate being able to 
provide input into the Comprehensive Plan process from our board members' 188 years of collective 
trails experience. 

We want to thank the Planning & Sustainability Commission and City Staff for their great interaction 
with the 40 Mile Loop Trust. Since those meetings, we have done additional research and respectfully 
ask City Council for the following trail designation improvements: 

1) Restore the trail segment removed along the Columbia Slough near the airport. This trail 
segment is approved as part of the POX Bicycle & Pedestrian Master Plan but was not included 
in the Comp Plan. One portion of this segment is already a designated trail segment and the 
other portion would need to be added to the map. 

2) Restore the trail segments along the Columbia Slough that link the Whitaker Ponds to the 
regional trails system 

3) Restore the trail connection along the cross levee (approx .. NE 142nd) that connects Marine 
Drive to NE Sandy Blvd. 

4) Add a small one-block extension to the east end of the Thurman Trail so that the trail connects 
to the Willamette Greenway. 

As before, the 40 Mile Loop Trust Board Members are willing to meet and again work diligently with City 
staff to analyze these four additional requests to the Comprehensive Trails Plan. We have spoken to the 
Port of Portland as part of our research and they want to be included in any meeting to refine the trails 
along the South side of the Airport. 

Sincerely Submitted, 

40 Mile Loop Board 

40-Mile Loop Land Trust 
P.O. Box262 

Portland, OR 97207-0262 
www.40mileloop.org 



October 12th, 2016 

Portland City Council 
1221 SW 4th Ave, Room 130 
Portland, OR 97204 
Attn: Comprehensive Plan Implementation 

Re: Proposed Changes to the Major Public Trails Zoning Map Designation: 
Dosch Park Lane, Portland Oregon 
(Trail Segment 3892, State ID# 1S1E17AD 7200 and 1S1E17AA 8500) 

Dear Mayor and Councilors: 

I am a homeowner residing at 4703 SW Campbell Court, I am writing to request that the 
Council reject the changes recommended by the Planning and Sustainability Commission (PSC) 
to include Segment 3892 on the Major Public Trails zoning map. We have received the 
September 6, 2016 Notice of Proposed Zoning Map Change, and are concerned by statements 
within the Notice that the designation could "affect the permissible uses" of our property and 
may affect value, and that our property may be considered for "future easement acquisition" by 
the City. I consent to no such designation. 

As noted in the letter dated from John Calhoun, president of the Dosch 
Estates Homeowners Association, Dosch Park Lane or Campbell Court has always been a private 
road that the homeowners pay to maintain. No public easement or right-of-way has ever existed 
on either road. Further, we would not consent to an easement. 

Therefore, we ask that you please remove Segment 3892 from the Major Public Trails 
System. 

Thank you for your consideration. 

Respectfully, 

Christine & Jason Surratt 

4703 SW Campbell Court 

Portland, OR 97239 

DWT 3047357Ivl 0085000-004230 

. .; 



October 12, 2016 

Portland City Council 
1221 SW 4th Ave, Room 130 
Portland, OR 97204 
Attn: Comprehensive Plan Implementation 

Re: Proposed Changes to the Major Public Trails Zoning Map Designation: 
Dosch Park Lane, Portland Oregon 
(Trail Segment 3892, State ID# lSlEl 7 AD 7200 and lSlEl 7AA 8500) 

Dear Mayor and Councilors: 

We are homeowners residing at 4830 SW Dosch Park Lane, Portland, OR 97239. We are 
writing to request that the Council reject the changes recommended by the Planning and 
Sustainability Commission (PSC) to include Segment 3892 on the Major Public Trails zoning 
map. We have received the September 6, 2016 Notice of Proposed Zoning Map Change, and are 
concerned by statements within the Notice that the designation could "affect the permissible 
uses" of our property and may affect value, and that our property may be considered for "future 
easement acquisition" by the City. We consent to no such designation. 

As noted in the letter from John Calhoun, president of the Dosch Estates Homeowners 
Association, Dosch Park Lane or Campbell Court has always been a private road that the 
homeowners pay to maintain. No public easement or right-of-way has ever existed on either 
road. Further, we would not consent to an easement. 

Therefore, we ask that you please remove Segment 3892 from the Major Public Trails 
System. 

Thank you for your consideration. 

4830 SW Dosch Park Lane 

Portland, OR 97239 

DWT 30473571vl 0085000-004230 



From: jackbookwalter@yahoo.com
To: BPS Comprehensive Plan Testimony
Subject: Beaumont-Wilshire Neighborhood Association
Date: Tuesday, October 11, 2016 11:37:36 PM

Dear City Commissioners,

The Beaumont - Wilshire Neighborhood Association urges you to adopt the Draft Early Implementation of
Comprehensive Plan as submitted by staff and the Planning and Sustainability Commission. We have worked with
the staff members of the Mixed Use Zoning Project since its inception. They have listened to our concerns and we
support the resulting draft plan and zoning map.

Thank you.

Jack Bookwalter
Land Use Chair
Beaumont-Wilshire Neighborhood Association

T-Mobile. America's First Nationwide 4G Network.

mailto:jackbookwalter@yahoo.com
mailto:cputestimony@portlandoregon.gov


From: jessica
To: BPS Comprehensive Plan Testimony
Cc: planning@northwestdistrictassociation.org; Karen Karlsson (Karen@klk-consulting.com); Michaelson Rick; Skryha 

Vicki; Johnson JoZell
Subject: Comprehensive Plan Implementation: FAR Reduction in Alphabet Historic District
Date: Tuesday, October 11, 2016 11:01:12 PM

Dear Mayor Hales and City Commissioners,

As the owner of property in the Alphabet Historic District that is zoned RH with an FAR of 
4:1, I strongly support changing the FAR of all RH-zoned property in the Historic 
District to 2:1.

I have owned a condominium at NW 19 th and Hoyt since 1985.  When I purchased it, I was a 
planner for Portland; I retired three years ago.  I may have retired, but I’m still a planner, and 
as a planner, I think Portland should be a compact, dense city, and that all neighborhoods 
should have a range of housing options, including for those with low incomes. 

Reducing the FAR in the Alphabet Historic District from 4:1 to 2:1 will not affect that goal.  It 
is less than 10 percent of the Northwest District, and an infinitesimal percentage of the land in 
Portland. 

However, the reduction will do a great deal to achieve two other goals the City and I share.  
First, it will help preserve the character of the National Register Alphabet Historic District.  
Recent buildings have overshadowed the area.  The existing buildings are, for the most part, 
built at an FAR of 2:1, and are 2-3 stories high.  The newer buildings are as tall as 6 stories, 
often within a block of single-dwelling houses that are individually listed on the National 
Register. 

Second, it will provide more certainty for developers.  Under the current zoning, they buy a 
site with the understanding that they can build to a full 4:1 FAR, and they pay accordingly.  
When it comes time to get approval of their design from the Historic Landmarks Commission, 
they are often surprised that they must reduce the size of their buildings to meet the design 
guidelines for the district. 

The Landmarks Commission is sometimes hesitant to reduce the bulk of a building as much as 
they should; they recognize that the applicant has overpaid for the site.  The result is that 
neighbors have to fight hard for what should be protected by right, the developers have to go 
through multiple redesigns, and the final result still reduces the quality of the historic district.  
Reducing the FAR to 2:1 will resolve these problems.

Those who oppose this change have been effective at portraying those of us who support as 
NIMBYs, as people who don’t want low-income people living near us, and so on.  I know my 
neighbors, and I know that is not true.  Many of us actively welcome a diverse neighborhood.  
Indeed, the Northwest District Plan is the ONLY neighborhood plan that encourages not only 
more housing, but more housing for low-income residents.  We already have a high proportion 
of low- and moderate-income residents:  the median annual household income in the 
neighborhood association boundaries is $35,000. 

As a citizen activist, before I began working for the City, I spent five years on the board of the 
Downtown Community Association (DCA)—three years as President.  We advocated strongly 

mailto:jessica@spiritone.com
mailto:cputestimony@portlandoregon.gov
mailto:planning@northwestdistrictassociation.org
mailto:Karen@klk-consulting.com
mailto:Rick@icppdx.com
mailto:vskryha@aol.com
mailto:vskryha@aol.com
mailto:jozell.johnson@gmail.com


for low-income housing, and we led the effort to change Federal policy to allow subsidies of 
SROs.  As the leader of the (DCA) I led us in efforts to save a number of SROs and low-
income apartments from demolition, and to craft City policies—and funding—to preserve 
such housing. 

As a Portland City Planner, I continued to advocate for low-income housing.  The project I am 
most proud of was Strategies for Fair Housing, which I worked on with Cathy Briggs and 
Commissioner Kafoury.  There was not enough funding for the project, so Cathy and I did it 
anyway, pretty much on our own time.  With that project, we created a new model to site 
housing for those with special needs, including the homeless, removing many of the land use 
reviews and other hurdles.  That project won a national award, became a national model, and 
made Portland the only city in compliance with the Federal Fair Housing Act.  One of my 
neighbors—who also supports the reduction of FAR—was on the Citizens Advisory 
Committee for that project.  

These are just a few examples of my advocacy for low-income housing.  Among my 
neighbors, and particularly among those active in the neighborhood association, I am typical, 
not the exception.

Please do not be distracted by the unfounded and ridiculous accusations that my neighbors and 
I want to reduce the FAR to keep people out.  We welcome more neighbors, and we 
understand we can do so without losing the character of our National Register Historic 
District.  We trust you to understand that too.

Sincerely,

Jessica Richman

1911 NW Hoyt St.

Portland, OR  97209



From: ed.menze@gmail.com on behalf of Ed Menze
To: BPS Comprehensive Plan Testimony
Subject: Comprehensive Plan Implementation.
Date: Tuesday, October 11, 2016 10:25:14 PM

Dear City Council members,

I strongly encourage you to follow the lead of the recently released White House Housing
Development Toolkit and eliminate parking minimum requirements in Mixed-Use Zones as
part of the Comprehensive Plan.  Portland's reliance on parking minimum requirements
unnecessarily burdens low-car households, which our policies should be encouraging.  

With regards,

Ed Menze

mailto:ed.menze@gmail.com
mailto:menze@paws.com
mailto:cputestimony@portlandoregon.gov


From: Miles Turner
To: BPS Comprehensive Plan Testimony
Subject: Zoning change in Lair Hill
Date: Tuesday, October 11, 2016 5:52:58 PM

I write to question the wisdom of rezoning part of the Lair Hill Historic District from CS to CM2.

An increase in commercial parking is an increase in traffic, and traffic is the bane of this once-quiet neighborhood. I
believe one of the reasons for designating this neighborhood as “historic” was to preserve what’s left of its early
twentieth century character. How does adding more cars to our streets preserve the historic character of Lair Hill?

Who does this proposed change benefit? Obviously not the residents of the neighborhood. I urge you to examine it
carefully before acting.

Miles Turner
24 SW Whitaker St.
Portland 97239

mailto:milest@me.com
mailto:cputestimony@portlandoregon.gov


From: Christe White
To: Schmanski, Sonia; Crail, Tim; Warner, Chris; Pierce, Tera; Finn, Brendan
Cc: BPS Comprehensive Plan Testimony; Kuffner, James; Cole, John
Subject: University of Portland Testimony to Council on CI Zone-October 13th, 2016
Date: Tuesday, October 11, 2016 4:41:59 PM
Attachments: UP Testimony to Council on CI Zone (00594742xC624A).PDF

All, please find attached the testimony the University of Portland intends to share with the City
Council at the continued hearing on October 13, 2016.
 
Thank you for your consideration of these comments on behalf of the University.  We largely support
the CI zone changes but have five issues we hope to resolve before its adoption.
 
Christe White
 
 

Christe C. White
111 SW Columbia Street, Suite 1100
Portland, OR 97201 
T 971.634.0200 F 971.634.0222 Direct 971.634.0204

We advise you that any discussion of federal tax matters in this email is not intended or
written to be used, and may not be used by you or any taxpayer, to (a) avoid penalties under
the Internal Revenue Code, or (b) promote, market or recommend to any other party any
transaction or matter addressed herein. All taxpayers should seek independent tax advice.

mailto:cwhite@radlerwhite.com
mailto:Sonia.Schmanski@portlandoregon.gov
mailto:Tim.Crail@portlandoregon.gov
mailto:Chris.Warner@portlandoregon.gov
mailto:Tera.Pierce@portlandoregon.gov
mailto:Brendan.Finn@portlandoregon.gov
mailto:cputestimony@portlandoregon.gov
mailto:kuffner@up.edu
mailto:John.Cole@portlandoregon.gov
callto:971.634.0200
callto:971.634.0222


October 13, 2016 University of Portland (“UP”) Testimony on CI Zone 

 

UP submitted its testimony into the record which includes a September 28th letter from Jim Ravelli and a 

subsequent email from land use counsel with exhibits. 

In UP’s record submittals, we offered our conditional support of the CI zone changes with 5 important caveats. 

Sports Facilities.  Staff confirmed that our current and future sports facilities and event venues will be treated 

as accessory conditional uses to the institution and not as major event facilities.  If this is still the case, we have 

no objection. If that understanding changes, then we cannot comply with the new criteria. 

Transportation Impact Review (“TIR”).  The Transportation Impact Review threshold does not make sense for 

UP.  Under the code if you have an approved TIR, the addition of 4 parking spaces or 20,000 square feet triggers 

the need for a new comprehensive TIR.  Trips on the UP campus, like most colleges, are not related to building 

square footage but instead student enrollment.  The TIR thresholds should at least be flexible enough to respond 

to the true traffic generators on a college campus. 

Building Length. The 100-foot building length requirement for our Willamette frontage is not consistent with 

our current design standards that were approved in our master plan.  We just finished the first project on 

Willamette under those standards and could have more projects complete by the time the CI zone applies to 

our site. (Ex. 1). To change design standards mid-course creates an inconsistent design pattern along our major 

frontage.  Instead UP should be required to apply the existing design standards which are at or under the 

building height allowed in the new CI zone but allow longer, and more articulated, building facades. If the new 

standard applied to the recent dorm project, we would have lost 52 double occupancy dorm rooms, resulting in 

over 100 more students in neighborhood housing with no design upside.  The UPNA and the City approved our 

current design standards and endorsed their compatibility with the neighborhood. 

200-foot Building Setback. Lastly, please remove the 200-foot building setback along a portion of Willamette 

Blvd. (Ex. 2). It appears that this setback was an attempt to mirror our master plan provision that calls for a 10-

year open area in that location because there are presently fields in that location. The problem is that the CI 

zone converts that 10-year condition to a permanent no-build area along our Willamette frontage.  Instead we 

recommend simply applying the same setback, height and mass standards along the entire frontage instead of 

creating this permanent carve out. 

CI Boundaries. Our master plan boundaries include 3 properties not owned by UP.  The master plan does not 

take effect on those lands until we own or control those properties.  The August 2016 Recommended CI Draft 

includes one of these properties in the new CI zone (the M&B site) but not the two other, single family sites.  

(Ex. 3). The Zoning Map now shows that all three properties are excluded from the CI zone. All three of these 

sites were planned, evaluated and included in our master plan approval and should be included in the new CI 

zoning. If they are not included, we will be required to go through a Type III zone change to include lands on our 

campus that have already been planned and included in our master plan. 

Thank you for considering these comments.   
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From: Timothy Mulshine
To: BPS Comprehensive Plan Testimony
Cc: Commissioner Novick; Hales, Mayor; Commissioner Fish; Commissioner Saltzman; Commissioner Fritz
Subject: Comprehensive Plan Implementation
Date: Tuesday, October 11, 2016 4:12:36 PM

Dear City Council, 

As a resident of downtown Portland, I would like to lend my voice of support for ending
minimum parking requirements in mixed use zones. Arbitrary minimum parking requirements
raise the cost of housing, reduce overall housing produced, increase greenhouse gas emissions
and help contribute to making our city less safe for pedestrians and bikers. Portland should be
a leader on this issue and I look forward to that once again being the case. 

Thank you for your consideration. 

Tim Mulshine
Downtown Portland

mailto:tgmulshine@gmail.com
mailto:cputestimony@portlandoregon.gov
mailto:novick@portlandoregon.gov
mailto:mayorcharliehales@portlandoregon.gov
mailto:nick@portlandoregon.gov
mailto:dan@portlandoregon.gov
mailto:amanda@portlandoregon.gov


From: Liz Nordeen
To: BPS Comprehensive Plan Testimony
Subject: Implementation of the Comprehensive Plan, Lair Hill
Date: Tuesday, October 11, 2016 3:57:27 PM

Re: the proposed implementation of the Comprehensive Plan

It has recently come to my attention that a zone change from CS to CM2 is being contemplated for the Lair Hill
Neighborhood. While I do not live in the neighborhood, I do live in the city, and I am very concerned that the
character and integrity of Portland’s historic neighborhoods be preserved and maintained. The changes that are
being proposed with regard to Lair Hill would do nothing to further this goal, and in fact have the potential to
damage this small, charming neighborhood irreparably. I refer specifically to the following items:

1) allowing quick vehicle servicing: this is a type of business that is completely inappropriate to the character of the
neighborhood, and represents an obvious detriment rather than a benefit to the existing community.

2) allowing commercial parking: the original parking permit program in Lair Hill came into being to limit
automobile traffic and the utilization of the neighborhood as a parking site for non-residents, and has been very
successful to that end.  Why on earth would neighborhood residents now wish to invite commercial parking into the
neighborhood? This would certainly provide a benefit to whatever commercial ventures may be eyeing Lair Hill as a
potential site for parking structures, but again, would be only a detriment to the existing neighborhood and residents.

3) allowing a maximum building height of 60 feet: this would greatly exceed the height of any existing building in
the neighborhood, and would result in new construction that would be inappropriate to the character of this historic
residential area (and would also, not incidentally, represent a contravention of the guidelines for the Historic
Neighborhood). Yet again, a detriment rather than a benefit to the existing neighborhood.

I am also confused by the purpose of the provision to reduce the FAR from 3 to 2.5: this would limit developable
floor area by 17%, and is quite baffling at a time when adding residential density to the core area should be a
priority.

Thank you for considering my comments,

Your respectfully,

Elizabeth Nordeen
1800 NE 17th Avenue #7
Portland OR 97212

mailto:elfridabeetle@comcast.net
mailto:cputestimony@portlandoregon.gov


From: Ed McNamara
To: BPS Comprehensive Plan Testimony
Subject: Comprehensive Plan Implementation
Date: Tuesday, October 11, 2016 3:41:49 PM

I am writing in regard to the proposed downzoning of portion of the Alphabet Historic
District of NW Portland.
 
I would like to urge City Council to reject this proposal or, at the very least, postpone
acting on it.
 
The Alphabet District is a wonderful part of Portland.  While the intention may be to
preserve the character of the neighborhood,

1.    It seems that the proposed downzoning would affect other important city goals such
by limiting the amount of new housing that could be built

2.    I don’t think that density by itself is enough to change the character
3.    I assume that there are already provisions – such as the Historic Landmarks

Commission – in place to ensure compatible development
 
In short, it seems to me that the proposed downzoning is the wrong strategy to address
the goal of preserving the historic character.
 
Thank you for your consideration.
 
Ed McNamara
 
_______________________                                                                  
Ed McNamara
Turtle Island Development LLC
 
Mailing Address:
P.O. Box 28356
Portland, Oregon 97228-8356
 

mailto:ed@turtleislanddev.com
mailto:cputestimony@portlandoregon.gov


From: Madeline Kovacs
To: BPS Comprehensive Plan Testimony
Cc: Michael Andersen
Subject: Parking Minimums Testimony to Council
Date: Tuesday, October 11, 2016 3:26:18 PM
Attachments: Portland for Everyone Parking Mins testimony.pdf

Hello, 

 

Please find the attached letter of testimony from Portland for Everyone in support of
advancing the city Comprehensive Plan by removing parking minimums in Mixed Use
and Commercial Zones as part of the Early Implementation Package. 

 

Parking spaces are often necessary, but minimums are a bad way to determine their
size. They make it impossible for entrepreneurs to create the new development
business models that our city needs to keep reducing Portlanders' dependence on
automobiles in the years to come.

 

Madeline Kovacs

-- 
Madeline Jane Kovacs 
(preferred pronouns: she/her/hers) 
Program Coordinator  |  Portland for Everyone 
1000 Friends of Oregon  |  portlandforeveryone.org
 +1 510.410.4176 | skype: madeline.kovacs 
 
"The world needs beauty as well as bread..."  - John Muir 

mailto:madeline@friends.org
mailto:cputestimony@portlandoregon.gov
mailto:michael@friends.org
http://portlandforeveryone.org/


 
 
October   11,   2016 
 
 
Dear   Mr.   Mayor   and   Portland   City   Commissioners, 
 
Minimum   residential   parking   requirements,   especially   in   walkable   neighborhoods   with   good   transit,   make   no 
sense.   They   take   us   in   the   wrong   direction   on   housing   prices,   transportation   goals   and   other   factors   that 
enhance   our   city’s   prosperity   and   our   planet's   environment   ­­   for   this   generation   and   for   generations   to 
come.  
 
Taking   a   guess   at   the   proper   size   of   a   garage   simply   isn't   the   right   way   to   solve   this   problem.    With 
smart   parking   permit,   meter   programs   and   lender   underwriting   standards,   most   new   buildings   will   likely   still 
include   on­site   parking   regardless   of   what   code   says.   But   the   city's   crucial   goal   should   be   to   leave   the   door 
open   for   entrepreneurs   to   develop   new   housing   and   retail   business   models   that   support   low­car   life.   Parking 
minimums   make   this   impossible. 
 
In   2013,   Portland   City   Council   imposed   new   minimum   parking   requirements   near   transit   corridors   for 
multi­family   dwellings   with   more   than   30   homes.   This   policy   has   led   to   fewer,   more   expensive,   homes   ­   at 
a   time   when   our   city   desperately   needs   more,   less   expensive   homes.  1

 
Portland   for   Everyone   supports   Portlanders   for   Parking   Reform   in   asking   Portland   City   Council   to   eliminate 
minimum   parking   requirements   in   Mixed­Use   and   Commercial   zones   as   part   of   the   Comprehensive   Plan 
Early   Implementation   Package.  
 
The   recommended   draft   acknowledges   that   “additional   required   parking   may   limit   utilization   of   the   affordable 
housing   bonus   due   to   the   high   cost   of   providing   structured   or   underground   parking,”   and   proposes   to   exempt 
affordable   units   from   the   calculations   that   determine   the   required   parking.   While   this   is   a   good   idea,   it   would 
be   better   to   remove   the   requirements    entirely    and   implement   paid   on­street   parking   via   residential   permits.  
 
This   month,   Oakland   made   national   news   by   eliminating   minimum   parking   requirements,   joining   Seattle, 
Minneapolis,   and   many   other   cities   which   have   taken   steps   toward   this.   By   adding   parking   minimums   in 
some   of   our    most ­connected   areas   in   2013,   Portland   made   a   huge   regression.   These   missteps   threaten   our 
international   reputation   as   a   leader   on   climate,   on   smart   growth,   and   smart   urban   planning.  
 
On   Sept.   26,   the   White   House   released   a   “Housing   Development   Toolkit,”      calling   for   the   elimination   of 2

minimum   parking   requirements.   According   to   the   report,   minimum   parking   requirements   “have   a 
disproportionate   impact   on   housing   for   low­income   households”   and   “[b]y   reducing   parking   and   designing 
more   connected,   walkable   developments,   cities   can   reduce   pollution,   traffic   congestion   and   improve 
economic   development.” 
 

1   http://pdxshoupistas.com/did­portland­city­council­suppress­housing­supply/ 
2   https://www.whitehouse.gov/sites/whitehouse.gov/files/images/Housing_Development_Toolkit%20f.2.pdf 



Portland   for   Everyone’s   growing   coalition   will   continue   to    encourage   the   Portland   City   Council   to   make 
inclusive   and   equitable   policy   and   funding   decisions   to: 

● Provide   plenty   of   affordable   and   diverse   housing   types   in   all   Portland   neighborhoods 
● Prioritize   housing   for   historically   and   currently   under­served   populations 
● Prioritize   housing   for   humans   over   housing   for   cars 
● Allow   more   people   to   live   in   areas   with   good   access   to   transportation,   parks,   and   services 
● Create   and   maintain   economically   diverse   neighborhoods  

Portland   will   remain   a   national   leader   on   smart   growth,   climate   change,   urban   planning,   and   affordability   for 
its   residents   if   it   focuses   on   thoughtful   permits   and   metering   rather   than   retaining   its   current   shot­in­the­dark 
parking   mandate. 

Sincerely, 

Madeline   Kovacs 
Program   Coordinator 
Portland   for   Everyone 
133   SW   2 nd    Ave.   #   201  
Portland   OR   97204 

Portland   for   Everyone   is   a   project   of   1000   Friends   of   Oregon 
www.portlandforeveryone.org 



From: B BADRICK
To: BPS Comprehensive Plan Testimony
Subject: Comprehensive Plan Implementation
Date: Tuesday, October 11, 2016 3:24:59 PM
Attachments: PastedGraphic-2-3.tiff

Hello, I would like to provide Testimony on the 2035 Comprehensive Plan Implementation. 
I have enclosed a map segment for properties on or near SE Belmont and SE 41st and SE 42nd Ave. 
Including 4109-4119 SE Morrison St. and 4120-4110 SE Morrison. These Properties are all low-density 
2 Story Apartment buildings on spacious ground built in the fifties, which include empty area where
more apartment buildings could be located if Council would provide R-1 Zoning in the area within the 
border illustrated below.

We are currently considering proposing a modest apartment building with Diana Hwang, Owner of 
The Claremont. [image below] She and her family are concerned about the housing crisis Portland is
in, and so they keep their existing 2 Bedroom, 56 unit buildings well below Market Rent to help their 
elderly and young-family tenants. In this possible Proposal we would create nine 2 Bedroom Apartments. 
This building would meet all Setback and Height Limits, while providing affordable living units near mass 
transit on Belmont.

We can provide her with another of these buildings [illustrated in red below] on her other open area.
It is possible to do the same for her neighbor, should you elect to extend the R-1 Zoning to their existing
Apartment Property. This would provide 45 2 Bedroom units, housing as many as 135 family members. 
Additionally we could use this one building design in all five location, which would ease the workload for 
BDS.

Best Regards, Bill Badrick

mailto:wbadrick@hevanet.com
mailto:cputestimony@portlandoregon.gov




W BADRICK



wbadrick@hevanet.com

Managing Partner
CoreForm

Board of Directors
History Collection
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From: Kelly Klinglesmith
To: BPS Comprehensive Plan Testimony
Subject: zoning changes
Date: Tuesday, October 11, 2016 2:59:33 PM

hello,

as residents of lair hill, we strongly oppose the proposed zoning changes.  they are in no way compatible with the
neighborhood's historic designation.  they will encourage additional commuter traffic in a small neighborhood that is
already overburdened with traffic getting into and out of portland.  this will decrease the livability of our
neighborhood by turning it into an 'industrial zone' and making it less hospitable for pedestrians.  this also puts our
children and pets at greater risk of being injured or killed by vehicular traffic.

please do not approve this zoning change!  protect our historic status.  protect our neighborhood. protect our
children.

sincerely,

kelly and michael klinglesmith
3311 sw 1st ave
portland, or. 97239

aiyee!

Sent from my iPad

mailto:kklingles@comcast.net
mailto:cputestimony@portlandoregon.gov


From: Carol Swanson
To: BPS Comprehensive Plan Testimony
Subject: Fwd: Proposed zoning changes effecting Lair Hill (South Portland Historic District)
Date: Tuesday, October 11, 2016 2:41:25 PM

​Proposed zoning changes from CS to CM2 that effect Lair Hill (in the South Portland Historic District)

There are several proposed changes that run counter to the integrity, livability and historic resonance of the
South Portland National Historic District. These changes involve two entirely inappropriate considerations,
the first to allow quick vehicle servicing, and the second to allow commercial parking. This is a small area
that developed before the automobile and is reflected in the integrity of its historic fabric. Another proposal
suggests raising the allowable height limit. This is not a wise approach to a more unified and dense
architectural configuration that already exists. The entire South Portland National Historic District needs to
reflect the Historic Guidelines that have been insightful and effective. This district was created by the United
States government to prevent such zoning changes as this.    

Regards

Carol Swanson 
3334 SW 1st Ave 
Portland 97239

mailto:ndakotasue@yahoo.com
mailto:cputestimony@portlandoregon.gov


From: Claudia Coughlin
To: BPS Comprehensive Plan Testimony
Subject: Comprehensive Plan Implementation
Date: Tuesday, October 11, 2016 2:41:12 PM

Please keep the section of NE Fremont from 46th through 50th zoned CM1. This would limit
the height of the buildings to 3 stories.
This area is terrible congested. Adding more apartments would make that problem even worse.
The parking is lousy andbus service is limited.
Thank you,

Claudia Coughlin
4608 NE Beech St
Portland, OR 97213.

mailto:csc64beech@gmail.com
mailto:cputestimony@portlandoregon.gov


From: Stephen Leflar
To: BPS Comprehensive Plan Testimony
Subject: Proposed zoning changes effecting Lair Hill (South Portland Historic District)
Date: Tuesday, October 11, 2016 2:03:33 PM

Proposed zoning changes from CS to CM2 that effect Lair Hill (in the South Portland Historic District)

There are several proposed changes that run counter to the integrity, livability and historic resonance of the South Portland
National Historic District. These changes involve two entirely inappropriate considerations, the first to allow quick vehicle
servicing, and the second to allow commercial parking. This is a small area that developed before the automobile and is
reflected in the integrity of its historic fabric. Another proposal suggests raising the allowable height limit. This is not a wise
approach to a more unified and dense architectural configuration that already exists. The entire South Portland National
Historic District needs to reflect the Historic Guidelines that have been insightful and effective. This district was created by
the United States government to prevent such zoning changes as this. 

Thank you, Stephen Leflar, 
3404 SW 1st Avenue in the South Portland National Historic District

mailto:thebluedoor1@gmail.com
mailto:cputestimony@portlandoregon.gov


From: Alex Oreschak
To: BPS Comprehensive Plan Testimony; Hales, Mayor; Commissioner Fish; Commissioner Fritz; Commissioner

Novick; Commissioner Saltzman
Subject: Comprehensive Plan Implementation
Date: Tuesday, October 11, 2016 12:20:52 PM

Dear City Council,

As a citizen of Portland and resident of the Goose Hollow neighborhood, I want to write to
you to express my full support, and request yours, for the Planning and Sustainability
Commission’s recommendation to “(l)imit the development of new parking spaces to achieve
land use, transportation, and environmental goals, especially in locations with frequent transit
service.” To that end, parking requirements for development in mixed use zones should be
eliminated.

The existing parking requirements, enacted in 2013, have been documented to severely restrict
housing supply and contribute to our growing housing affordability crisis. Since the 2013
decision to require parking in development of more than 30 units, there have been a substantial
number of developments with EXACTLY 30 units, in order to avoid being mandated to
provide expensive parking spaces in the development. Without this requirement, an untold
number of additional housing units could exist today, increasing housing supply and helping to
address the affordability crisis.

Some argue that not requiring off-street parking in new developments puts unfair competition
for spots on neighborhood streets. Leaving aside the fact that Portland’s streets are for ALL of
its residents, not just long-term residents who own single-family homes, the burden stemming
from competition for on-street parking spaces really comes from substantially underpriced on-
street parking. Mayor Hales, you even expressed some reservations about the low cost of on-
street parking permits when the northwest neighborhood tried to force new off-street parking
spaces on new development, saying $5/month is “crazy low”, and Commissioner Saltzman,
you described on-street permits as “woefully underpriced”. It seems clear that the first step in
addressing parking issues in a neighborhood is to bring prices more in line with demand,
instead of continuing to require the production of additional supply at great cost.

To that point, mandating an increased parking supply seems to conflict directly with the city’s
modal shift goals, climate change goals, and the ideals of Vision Zero. If the city is serious
about reducing fatalities and increasing the number of people biking, walking, and taking
transit, it needs to provide affordable housing options, particularly along frequent transit
service, that give people the option of living without a car, as many more who live in our city
are choosing to or forced to do (see this week’s Oregonian article about a reporter who chose
to sell her car). And even if new developments are freed from minimum parking requirements,
many developers may still choose to provide parking if they wish, AND a vast majority of
existing housing in our region still provides parking space for those who want or need to own

mailto:alex.oreschak@gmail.com
mailto:cputestimony@portlandoregon.gov
mailto:mayorcharliehales@portlandoregon.gov
mailto:nick@portlandoregon.gov
mailto:amanda@portlandoregon.gov
mailto:novick@portlandoregon.gov
mailto:novick@portlandoregon.gov
mailto:dan@portlandoregon.gov


a car, so people will still have that option in abundance.

I want my neighborhood and my city to fill up with affordable housing for people, and not be
required to build expensive housing for cars. I hope that you feel the same, and that you act to
eliminate minimum parking requirements in mixed use zones as part of the Comprehensive
Plan.

Thank you for your time,

Alex Oreschak

1234 SW 18th Ave

Portland, OR



From: Diana Hwang
To: BPS Comprehensive Plan Testimony
Subject: Re: Comprehensive Plan Implementation
Date: Tuesday, October 11, 2016 12:12:26 PM

This pertains to the properties located at:
   4109-4119 SE Morrison St   (State ID#:  1S2E06BB 20500)  and
   4110-4120 SE Morrison St   (State ID#:  1S2E06BB 20600) 

I support the proposed zoning changes to R1 as presented in the September 6, 2016 Notice of
Proposed Zoning Map and Code Changes.  

The proposed change will bring the current developments on these properties into zoning
compliance. In addition, if economic conditions are favorable, it will allow for a limited
increase in residential density to help meet a future housing demand in our inner city areas.  

Thank you for the opportunity to comment on Portland's future.  

This transmittal (sent around 12:11 am) is a complete response.  You may ignore the
incomplete response sent at 11:47am.

Sincerely, 
s/ Diana Hwang
Trustee for The Claremont LLC
1133 NE 37th Avenue
Portland, Oregon  97232

On Tue, Oct 11, 2016 at 11:47 AM, Diana Hwang <hawkowl01@gmail.com> wrote:
This pertains to the properties at:
 4109-4119 SE Morrison

I support the proposed zoning changes to R1 as

mailto:hawkowl01@gmail.com
mailto:cputestimony@portlandoregon.gov
mailto:hawkowl01@gmail.com


From: T&C Keirnan
To: BPS Comprehensive Plan Testimony
Subject: Comprehensive Plan Implementation
Date: Tuesday, October 11, 2016 12:10:15 PM

Hello,

Regarding planned bicycle use of State Rte. Hwy 30 (NE Sandy Blvd.) and NE Halsey Street:

These roads are heavily used by vehicles at all hours, but especially during commute times. NE Portland  drivers
have limited options for East/West conduits. Convergence of NE Halsey and Hwy 30 (Sandy Blvd) at NE Cesar
Chavez, and overflow traffic from I-84, contribute to the congestion.

Any constriction of vehicular traffic to cede street lanes for bicycle use on these roads will greatly reduce their
function. Few alternate routes exist for those who must commute by vehicle.

If auto traffic is choked to a crawl, with resulting long lines of cars following a bicycle rider, the net negative
impact, to include that on air quality, will increase.

As a reference point, consider the impact on traffic if Barbur Blvd was constricted at Capitol Hwy.

Thank you,
Cicely Keirnan
8737 NE Thompson St.
Portland, OR 97220

mailto:foxgloved44@gmail.com
mailto:cputestimony@portlandoregon.gov


From: Moore-Love, Karla
To: BPS Comprehensive Plan Testimony
Subject: FW: PIAC Testimony for Council Submission - Comp Plan Agenda Item # 1152
Date: Tuesday, October 11, 2016 11:39:49 AM
Attachments: PIAC Testimony RE BPS CIP and CIC for Council Action 10.13.16.pdf

 
Karla Moore-Love |Council Clerk
Office of the City Auditor |City Hall Rm 130
503.823.4086
 
From: Moore-Love, Karla 
Sent: Monday, October 10, 2016 5:33 PM
To: Hales, Charlie <Charlie.Hales@portlandoregon.gov>; Fish, Nick <NickFish@portlandoregon.gov>;
Saltzman, Dan <Dan.Saltzman@portlandoregon.gov>; Novick, Steve
<Steve.Novick@portlandoregon.gov>; Fritz, Amanda <Amanda.Fritz@portlandoregon.gov>
Cc: Wiggins, Rachael <Rachael.Wiggins@portlandoregon.gov>; Broughal, Justine
<Justine.Broughal@portlandoregon.gov>; Salazar, Goldann <Goldann.Salazar@portlandoregon.gov>;
Quitugua, Betsy <Betsy.Quitugua@portlandoregon.gov>; Brewster, Stacy
<Stacy.Brewster@portlandoregon.gov>; Gleason, Megan <Megan.Gleason@portlandoregon.gov>;
Horne, Ashley <Ashley.Horne@portlandoregon.gov>
Subject: FW: PIAC Testimony for Council Submission - Comp Plan Agenda Item # 1152
 
 
Karla Moore-Love |Council Clerk
Office of the City Auditor |City Hall Rm 130
503.823.4086
 
 
From: Horne, Ashley 
Sent: Monday, October 10, 2016 5:15 PM
To: Moore-Love, Karla <Karla.Moore-Love@portlandoregon.gov>
Cc: Adamsick, Claire <Claire.Adamsick@portlandoregon.gov>
Subject: RE: PIAC Testimony for Council Submission - Comp Plan Agenda Item # 1152
 
Please refer to the attached letter in PDF format. My apologies for the additional email. Thank you.
 

Ashley Horne
 

From: Horne, Ashley 
Sent: Monday, October 10, 2016 5:13 PM
To: Moore-Love, Karla <Karla.Moore-Love@portlandoregon.gov>
Cc: Adamsick, Claire <Claire.Adamsick@portlandoregon.gov>
Subject: PIAC Testimony for Council Submission - Comp Plan Agenda Item # 1152
 
Greetings Karla,
 
Attached is the testimony letter from PIAC regarding BPS’ Community Involvement Program and

mailto:/O=EXCHANGELABS/OU=EXCHANGE ADMINISTRATIVE GROUP (FYDIBOHF23SPDLT)/CN=RECIPIENTS/CN=5FB17DD2A5074084B8C394D02D5F1DCC-CAKARLAM
mailto:cputestimony@portlandoregon.gov
mailto:Karla.Moore-Love@portlandoregon.gov
mailto:Claire.Adamsick@portlandoregon.gov
mailto:Karla.Moore-Love@portlandoregon.gov
mailto:Claire.Adamsick@portlandoregon.gov


Committee submitted for Thursday’s Council Agenda Item #1152. Per our conversation, I understand
this will not be included in the packets, but will be shared and included in the record. As discussed, I
am cc’ing our liaison to Commissioner Fritz’s Office, Claire Adamsick. Please let me know if anything
more is needed from me.
 
Thank you,
 
Ashley Horne
Public Involvement Best Practices Program
Community and Neighborhood Involvement Center, Office of Neighborhood Involvement
Phone: 503-823-5202
Fax: 503-823-3050
Email: ashley.horne@portlandoregon.gov
1221 SW 4th Ave., Rm 110, Portland, OR 97204
Web: www.portlandonline.com/oni
 
To help ensure equal access to City programs, services and activities, the City of Portland will reasonably
modify policies/procedures and provide auxiliary aids/services to persons with disabilities. Call 503-823-
5202, TTY 503-823-6868, or the Oregon Relay Service at (800) 735-2900 with such requests or visit
http://www.portlandoregon.gov/bibs/48889
 

mailto:ashley.horne@portlandoregon.gov
http://www.portlandonline.com/oni
http://www.portlandoregon.gov/bibs/48889


 
 
 
 
October 4, 2016 
 
Mayor Charlie Hales 
Commissioner Amanda Fritz 
Commissioner Nick Fish  
Commissioner Steve Novick 
Commissioner Dan Saltzman 
 
City of Portland, City Hall 
1221 SW Fourth Avenue 
Portland, OR 97204 
   
Subject:  Testimony from PIAC Regarding BPS’ Community Involvement Program and Committee 
RE: City Council Agenda Thursday 10/13/16, Item # 1152  
 
 
Dear Mayor Hales and Members of the City Council: 
 
This letter contains comments from members of the City of Portland’s Public Involvement Advisory 
Council (PIAC) on the Proposed Community Involvement Program (CIP) of the 2035 Comprehensive 
Plan. PIAC is a City commission charged with advising elected officials on public involvement in 
government citywide, and with helping City bureaus improve their community outreach and 
engagement practices. Established by City Council in 2008, PIAC is comprised of community members 
and bureau staff working together. 
 
PIAC members have worked closely with City staff over the past several years to review and provide 
input to the Comprehensive Plan’s community involvement chapter, Chapter 2, as well as the 
Community Involvement Chapter. We believe Chapter Two and the CIP represent an important move 
forward for Portland, putting the City in alignment with State planning law, the vision of the Portland 
Plan, and the spirit of the Public Involvement Principles adopted by City Council in 2010. 
 
Echoing our testimony to the Planning and Sustainability Commission in June, PIAC members offer 
strong support for the proposed Community Involvement Program as an essential step to implement 
Chapter Two of the Comprehensive Plan. The CIP is central to satisfying the requirements of Oregon 
Statewide Planning Goal 1, including the commitment of adequate resources for community 
involvement and the oversight/evaluation role of the Community Involvement Committee (CIC). It will 
help to advance longstanding City goals of improving community involvement in planning. 
 



In addition to our overall support, PIAC offers the following comments: 
 

 PIAC supports the ongoing development of a manual to guide staff in the implementation of 
Chapter 2, and we support the proposed ability of the CIC to change the manual directly. 

 The CIC has the responsibility to oversee both project-specific and ongoing public involvement 
efforts governed by the Comprehensive Plan. The importance of each should be emphasized in 
its future charter. 

 The CIC should have a meaningful role in identifying the resources needed to implement the 
CIP, including the level of staff support for the CIC. 

 If the CIC charter specifies that members will be assigned formal liaison roles with other City 
offices or bodies, PIAC should be included among those listed. 

 Insofar as the CIP establishes a supporting role for the Office of Neighborhood Involvement 
with respect to the CIP, we encourage you to clarify this role and consider specifying it in City 
Code. 

 
Earlier this year, City Council put Portland in a position of leadership by adopting Chapter 2 of the 
Comprehensive Plan. Going forward, PIAC is ready to offer our support in refining the Community 
Involvement Program during the next phase of work. Thank you for taking another step to put 
Portland’s Public Involvement Principles into practice, and for your consideration of our testimony. 
 
Sincerely, 
Ashley Horne, 
Public Involvement Best Practices Program Coordinator 
On behalf of the Public Involvement Advisory Council 
 
Please note: While this testimony received consensus support by those members in attendance at 
PIAC’s October 4 meeting, the vote was taken without a quorum. This letter is in the spirit of previous 
comments submitted by PIAC, but is offered in this case as the testimony of those members in 
attendance rather than the full body. 
 
 
 
 



From: Mike Westling
To: BPS Comprehensive Plan Testimony
Subject: Comprehensive Plan Implementation
Date: Tuesday, October 11, 2016 11:32:43 AM

In addition to preserving existing zoning in NW Portland, I would urge the city council to
please consider eliminating parking minimum requirements in Mixed Use Zones as part
of the Comprehensive Plan. If the guiding principles for our city are improving economic
opportunity for all Portlanders and reducing our carbon emissions, it is important that we
"walk the walk" by prioritizing housing for people over shelter and space for cars.

We know that additional parking adds significant development costs for new housing. And we
also know that minimum parking requirements have exacerbated the city's housing crisis by
suppressing housing supply and increasing rents.

In the same policy toolkit that mentioned restrictive zoning as a barrier to affordable housing,
the White House noted that "minimum parking requirements “have a disproportionate impact
on housing for low-income households” and “[b]y reducing parking and designing more
connected, walkable developments, cities can reduce pollution, traffic congestion and improve
economic development.” And the best part about eliminating parking minimums? It is an
affordable housing solution that doesn't cost taxpayers a dime. 

Requiring off-street parking is ineffective at solving parking problems because as long as on-
street parking is cheaply available, residents to a neighborhood will keep their cars and store
them at the curb. Parking requirements can dramatically increase rents, congestion, and reduce
housing supply. On-street parking management, such as market-rate permits, will have a
greater impact on parking problems without exacerbating the housing crisis further. The city
should move forward with implementing new parking management policies, as proposed by
the PBOT Centers and Corridors Stakeholder Advisory Committee.

Thanks for your consideration,

Mike Westling
6226 NE 28th Ave.
Portland, OR 97211

On Tue, Oct 11, 2016 at 11:20 AM, Mike Westling <mwestling@gmail.com> wrote:
I am writing to share my opposition to the proposed downzoning in NW Portland. 

The abrupt zoning change proposal for the Alphabet District seems to be a knee-jerk
reaction to a request from a subset of residents that directly contradicts the city's stated
objectives for increasing the availability of affordable housing and reducing carbon
emissions reductions. Downzoning in a high-opportunity neighborhood such as NW
Portland that is connected to jobs and services will result in reduced housing capacity in this area,
effectively pushes lower income housing into areas of lower opportunity and more concentrated poverty.

The proposal also conflicts with the White House's recently released Housing Development
Toolkit, which states that overly restrictive zoning in urban areas harms housing affordability. 

mailto:mwestling@gmail.com
mailto:cputestimony@portlandoregon.gov
mailto:mwestling@gmail.com


Thank you for thoughtful consideration of these issues.

Sincerely,

Mike Westling
6226 NE 28th Ave.
Portland, OR 97211



From: Mike Westling
To: BPS Comprehensive Plan Testimony
Subject: Comprehensive Plan Implementation
Date: Tuesday, October 11, 2016 11:21:01 AM

I am writing to share my opposition to the proposed downzoning in NW Portland. 

The abrupt zoning change proposal for the Alphabet District seems to be a knee-jerk reaction
to a request from a subset of residents that directly contradicts the city's stated objectives for
increasing the availability of affordable housing and reducing carbon emissions reductions.
Downzoning in a high-opportunity neighborhood such as NW Portland that is connected to
jobs and services will result in reduced housing capacity in this area, effectively pushes lower income
housing into areas of lower opportunity and more concentrated poverty.

The proposal also conflicts with the White House's recently released Housing Development Toolkit,
which states that overly restrictive zoning in urban areas harms housing affordability. 

Thank you for thoughtful consideration of these issues.

Sincerely,

Mike Westling
6226 NE 28th Ave.
Portland, OR 97211

mailto:mwestling@gmail.com
mailto:cputestimony@portlandoregon.gov


From: Mike Westling
To: BPS Comprehensive Plan Testimony
Subject: Comprehensive Plan Implementation
Date: Tuesday, October 11, 2016 11:21:01 AM

I am writing to share my opposition to the proposed downzoning in NW Portland. 

The abrupt zoning change proposal for the Alphabet District seems to be a knee-jerk reaction
to a request from a subset of residents that directly contradicts the city's stated objectives for
increasing the availability of affordable housing and reducing carbon emissions reductions.
Downzoning in a high-opportunity neighborhood such as NW Portland that is connected to
jobs and services will result in reduced housing capacity in this area, effectively pushes lower income
housing into areas of lower opportunity and more concentrated poverty.

The proposal also conflicts with the White House's recently released Housing Development Toolkit,
which states that overly restrictive zoning in urban areas harms housing affordability. 

Thank you for thoughtful consideration of these issues.

Sincerely,

Mike Westling
6226 NE 28th Ave.
Portland, OR 97211

mailto:mwestling@gmail.com
mailto:cputestimony@portlandoregon.gov


From: Allan Rudwick
To: BPS Comprehensive Plan Testimony
Subject: Comprehensive Plan Implementation
Date: Tuesday, October 11, 2016 10:46:04 AM

Parking requirements need to go.  The most beloved parts of our city are the spots that are
hardest to park in and with good reason.  Please allow a place for people, not just cars.  If
we're going to grow without substantially increasing congestion, we need to encourage non-
car methods of travel and a big part of this is discouraging car ownership.  Removing parking
requirements will help a lot towards this goal

Thank you
Allan Rudwick
228 NE Morris street
Member of Eliot NA Land Use Committee

-- 
Allan Rudwick
(503) 703-3910

mailto:arudwick@gmail.com
mailto:cputestimony@portlandoregon.gov












From: Rod Ramsour
To: BPS Comprehensive Plan Testimony
Subject: Comprehensive plan implementation
Date: Tuesday, October 11, 2016 10:27:55 AM

I live on the segment of property that the city of Portland is looking into developing a trail. I strongly disagree with
the proposed change. The parcel of land the city is is trying to incorporate is an area between my garage and my
house. The trail would divide my property in half and allow the public access between my garage and my house. It
Would create a dangerous situation trying to cross with uncontrolled bike traffic. It would also allow the general
public into my backyard during all hours of the day and night. I do not wish for a trail like the springwater  that the
city has not managed to be running through my backyard. The trail would prevent me from safely accessing my
house. It would also change the quiet dynamics of my neighborhood.

Rod Ramsour
10000 SW. Riverside Dr., Portland, OR 97219

mailto:riverridge2010@icloud.com
mailto:cputestimony@portlandoregon.gov


From: myers1545@comcast.net
To: BPS Comprehensive Plan Testimony
Cc: myers1545
Subject: Comprehensive Plan Implemention 33.130.260 and nonconforming situations 33.258
Date: Tuesday, October 11, 2016 10:17:55 AM

City of Portland
Bureau of Planning and Sustainability

To the PORTLAND OREGON CITY COUNCIL in regards to the implementation of Portland's new
Comprehensive Plan (CE) on my joining  properties STATE ID #1S2EO3CD 2600&2700 at 11131 SE Division,
Portland OR.

I was in favor of the recommended zoning change to (CE) on my properties until I received the SUPPLEMENTAL
NOTICE that the Portland Planning and Sustainability Commission recommendation that drive through facilities be
prohibited on my properties and like properties that are located east of NE/80th  Avenue. It appears that should this
recommendation be accepted and in-acted there would be no recourse or any possibilities of conditional use change
should future development need drive through. This could severely impact the value of my properties for future sale
and development. I am now not in favor of the (CE) Zone change if that would take away my drive through option
for future nonconforming development..

Respectfully,

Earl W Myers
Division 31 LLC

mailto:myers1545@comcast.net
mailto:cputestimony@portlandoregon.gov
mailto:myers1545@comcast.net






Ocrober 11, 2016 

Portland City Council 
1221 S\XI 4th .-\venue, Room 130 
Portland, OR 97204 

RE: Proposed Pnim Ind,sllial Overlt!J' Zo11e 

Dear Council members: 

i\ly name is ,-\aron DeShaw. I am the sole member of DeShaw I foldings 1.1 .C:, which owns the building 
located at: 

2350 N\XI York Street 
Portland, OR 97210 

J\ly property is on the West side of NW 23'J, two blocks north of N \V \'aughn, less than one block from the 
closing Esco facrory. For the past several years, my building has been leased to my publishing company, Trial 
Guides, and served as one of three stages for the NBC Universal television production Grimm. 

I am writing in response to the proposed Prime Industrial Overlay 7.onc. I am opposed to a new industrial 
overlay that would permanently zone my property as industrial. I have mer wirh other property O\vners along 
N\X/ York who arc also opposed to the proposed I ndusrrial overlay. 

The reality of the present and future economy of the United States, and Portland, is that cComrnerce, digital 
technolO!,,Y, media, and creative jobs such as digital marketing arc a l(Uickly growing pan of the economy. In 
2015 alone, eCommerce in the United States increased by 14.6% (I nterncr Retailer). By contrast, true 
"industrial" use is decreasing. Based on statistics from the US Bureau of I .abor & Statistics, manufacturing 
jobs in tl1e US dropped by almost 50% since 2000 - from over 20 million to just over 10 million jobs. If you 
compare this to cCommerce alone for the same time period, sales from eCommerce in 2000 were S.5.3 Billion, 
and in 2014 (the most recent year available from the US Bureau of Labor & Statistics) were $3,584 tn"//io11. 
That is an increase in 67,622°-'o. This docs not include the creative and digital marketing jobs that support the 
new digital economy, all of which we find operating in the Northwest Portland area presently being 
considered for the "I" overlay. These two figures demonstrate that we now need 50% of the industrial land 
that was needed in 2000, and substantially more land for eCommcrcc and creative businesses, along with the 
necessary support for d1cse businesses, including dining, housing and retail. 

2350 NW YORK STREET PORTLAND, OR 97210 TRIALGUIDES.COM T: (800) 309-6845 F: (503) 206-6438 



\Xlhile the building I own was once used for industrial purposes, it presently houses two valuable creative 
endeavors chat have been beneficial to Oregon's economy - the Grimm tdevision production, and Trial 
Guides, which is a profitable publishing and media company that sells 100% of its goods through cCommcrce. 
\Ve have been in the Top 1000 cCommercc companies in the US for many years, and we continue to grow. 

:\II printing for my publishing company is done off site, so we manufacture nothing in the building that will 
permanently zoned industrial. Since the nccessiry for true industrial production in the LS and Oregon 
economy both presently and in the future is decreasing, combined with Portland's rapid residential growth 
and conscc1ucntial growth in the tech and creative / marketing fields, it makes no s<:nse to permanently zone 
land that is close to th<: commercial and residential hotspots of N\X: Portland as indusrrial land. 

Oddly, the industrial overlay is presently proposed to end at NW \Vibon - one street away from my property. 
Within the N \X-' area included in the industrial overlay zone arc four residences, a retail Dutch Bros. coffee 
operation, and multiple creative spaces. :\ block away is a strip club, which apparently was allowed to keep 
operating (despite it's non-industrial purpose) after designation of tl1e area as being for industrial use in the 
Guilds l .ake Plan District. Due to the present industrial restrictions on the area, which would be permanently 
in place due to th<: propost:d industrial overlay, there is nowhere else to g<:t food or buy an~·thing to <:at in the 
art::1, resulting in employees of all of the businesses in this area to get into cars and drive to other areas of 
Portland to get lunch or dinnn while working. Th<: proposed industrial ovt:rlay would prevent any property 
owner from converting their space, or building a restaurant or grocery store capable of feeding the workers in 
this area. This prevents businesses in the entire area from being able to work efficiently or in an 
environmentally sustainable way, by getting food or restaurants in the area for their workers because those arc 
not industrial uses. Passing this industrial overlay in our area means the only option for food in the entire 
industrial area between \Vilson and Nicolai, and from 23'd to i\lontgomery Park, is a strip club, which is not a 
suitable eating location for the thousands of workers in this area. This r<:(1u ir<:s many workers to get into cars 
during lunch and to create an even greater traffic problem in Portland. 

I would propose that passing a permanent industrial overlay in this area is not in th<: best interest of Portland, 
and that at least for the area between 23'd and 24'\ from N\X' Wilson to NW Nicolai be excluded so that th<: 
area can be further developed for eCommcrcc and creative purposes, as well as op<:n to development of 
restaurants and somt: retail necessary to support the workers in this area. \Vith the closing of L-'.sco, this 
section of N \V Portland has excellent potential for the economy of Portland if th<: city considers how the 
economy will grow, as opposed to the historical uses of this area of Portland. 

Respectfully, 



Planning and Sustainability Commission 
City of Portland Bureau of Planning and Sustainability 
1900 SW 4th Ave, Suite 7100, Portland, OR 97201 
Attn : Mixed Use Zones testimony 

To Whom it May Concern: 

Rachel Ginocchio 
1033 SE Lambert St 
Portland, OR 97202 
(503) 944-9797 

October 11 , 2017 

My name is Rachel Ginocchio, and I am a resident of Sellwood and the community 
liaison for the neighborhood business association. We have pulled together our two 
neighborhood alliances - the neighborhood association (SMILE) and the business 
alliance (SWBA), to present our unified testimony. 

The main issue that was causing division between our residence and property owners 
has to do with the height of new buildings, when new commercial development abuts 
residential properties. This situation is very common in our neighborhood , since our 
main business districts cut right through our residential areas. 

Our community, together, opposes the PSC's proposal to increase the bonus height for 
tall commercial first floors from 3' to 5', when the commercial property abuts residential 
property. We also oppose the PSC's proposal to apply the 5' bonus height to the step-
down height, again - when the commercial property abuts commercial property. 

Limiting the overall height of commercial development that abuts residential properties 
protects privacy and gives everyone access to the sun. 

Although not addressed directly in the PSC's latest proposal, I just want to mention that 
the commercial overlays should also be applied uniformly in our neighborhood, since 
commercial properties also abut one another. Having, for example, a main street 
overlay or a design overlay on some commercial properties but not all , creates a 
situation of haves and have-nots, and can impact future property values. 

Thank you for creating this and many other opportunities to provide neighborhood input 
into the zoning process. 

Sincerely 

~'1/"3~. 



October 11 , 2016 

Portland City Council 
1221 SW 4th Ave, Room 130 
Portland, OR 97204 
Attn: Comprehensive Plan Implementation 

Re: Proposed Changes to the Major Public Trails Zoning Map Designation: 
Dosch Park Lane, Portland Oregon 
(Trail Segment 3892, State ID# lSlEl 7AD 7200 and lSlEl 7AA 8500) 

Dear Mayor and Councilors: 

I am a homeowner residing at 4820 SW Dosch Park Lane, Portland Oregon 97239. I am 
writing to request that the Council reject the changes recommended by the Planning and 
Sustainability Commission (PSC) to include Segment 3892 on the Major Public Trails zoning 
map. We have received the September 6, 2016 Notice of Proposed Zoning Map Change, and are 
concerned by statements within the Notice that the designation could "affect the permissible 
uses" of our property and may affect value, and that our property may be considered for "future 
easement acquisition" by the City. I consent to no such designation. 

As noted in the letter from John Calhoun, president of the Dosch Estates Homeowners 
Association, Dosch Park Lane or Campbell Court has always been a private road that the 
homeowners pay to maintain. No public easement or right-of-way has ever existed on either 
road. Further, we would not consent to an easement. 

Therefore, we ask that you please remove Segment 3892 from the Major Public Trails 
System. 

Thank you for your consideration. 

R ectful~ly, 
,/ '/J.JZO 

A. s-· 
4820 Dosch Park Lane 
Portland, OR 97239 

DWT 30473571 v l 0085000-004230 



October 11, 2016 

Portland City Council 
1221 SW 4th Ave, Room 130 
Portland, OR 97204 
Attn: Comprehensive Plan Implementation 

Re: Proposed Changes to the Major Public Trails Zoning Map Designation: 
Dosch Park Lane, Portland Oregon 
(Trail Segment 3892, State ID # 1 S 1 E 17 AD 7200 and 1 S 1 E 17 AA 8500) 

Dear Mayor and Councilors: 

I am a homeowner residing at 5028 SW Dosch Park Lane. I am writing to request that 
the Council reject the changes recommended by the Planning and Sustainability Commission 
(PSC) to include Segment 3892 on the Major Public Trails zoning map. We have received the 
September 6, 2016 Notice of Proposed Zoning Map Change, and are concerned by statements 
within the Notice that the designation could "affect the permissible uses" of our property and 
may affect value, and that our property may be considered for "future easement acquisition" by 
the City. I consent to no such designation. 

As noted in the letter from John Calhoun, president of the Dosch Estates Homeowners 
Association, Dosch Park Lane or Campbell Court has always been a private road that the 
homeowners pay to maintain. No public easement or right-of-way has ever existed on either 
road. Further, we would not consent to an easement. 

Therefore, we ask that you please remove Segment 3892 from the Major Public Trails 
System. 

Thank you for your consideration. 

Respectfully, 

NAME: Iris and Dale Garell 

ADDRESS: 5028 SW Dosch Park Lane 

Portland, OR 97239 

DWT 30473571vl 0085000-004230 



October10th,	
  2016	
  
	
  

Comprehensive	
  Plan	
  Implementation	
  
Portland	
  City	
  Council	
  
1221	
  SW	
  4th	
  Ave,	
  Room	
  130	
  
Portland,	
  OR	
  97204	
  
	
  
Subject	
  address:	
  	
  8113	
  SE	
  13th	
  Ave	
  
Owners:	
  	
  Brown	
  Sellwood,	
  LLC;	
  Cynthia	
  &	
  Aaron	
  Brown,	
  TTM	
  
Current	
  Zoning:	
  CS	
  
Proposed	
  Zoning	
  dated	
  September	
  6th,	
  2016:	
  CM2	
  with	
  Main	
  Street	
  (m)	
  0verlay	
  
	
  
Honorable	
  Mayor	
  and	
  City	
  Council,	
  
	
  
As	
  the	
  property	
  owners	
  of	
  the	
  SW	
  corner	
  of	
  SE	
  13th	
  &	
  Tacoma	
  in	
  Sellwood,	
  and	
  active	
  members	
  of	
  both	
  
the	
  Sellwood	
  Westmoreland	
  Business	
  Alliance	
  (SWBA)	
  and	
  neighborhood	
  association	
  (SMILE)	
  we	
  are	
  
providing	
  our	
  testimony	
  as	
  follows:	
  	
  	
  
	
  
In	
  general	
  we	
  agree	
  with	
  the	
  revised	
  zoning	
  for	
  from	
  CS	
  to	
  CM2	
  with	
  the	
  main	
  street	
  overlay.	
  Being	
  at	
  
the	
  primary	
  intersection	
  servicing	
  the	
  Sellwood	
  Bridge	
  and	
  Sellwood	
  community	
  we	
  are	
  at	
  the	
  heart	
  of	
  
the	
  neighborhood’s	
  commercial	
  center.	
  We	
  also	
  agree	
  with	
  PSC	
  on	
  the	
  bonus	
  of	
  3’	
  to	
  5’	
  height	
  
allowance	
  where	
  it	
  applies	
  to	
  ground	
  floor	
  commercial	
  /	
  retail	
  activity	
  in	
  the	
  commercial	
  neighborhood	
  
centers.	
  	
  We	
  feel	
  this	
  will	
  provide	
  better	
  street	
  appeal	
  and	
  enhanced	
  building	
  designs.	
  
	
  
We	
  also	
  support	
  our	
  neighborhood,	
  both	
  SMILE	
  and	
  the	
  SWBA,	
  on	
  their	
  position	
  pertaining	
  to	
  when	
  
commercial	
  property	
  abuts	
  residential	
  property.	
  They	
  are	
  concerned	
  with	
  maximum	
  building	
  height,	
  and	
  
in	
  opposition	
  to	
  PSC’s	
  proposal	
  to	
  apply	
  the	
  ground	
  floor	
  bonus	
  height	
  to	
  the	
  step	
  down	
  height	
  when	
  
CM2	
  properties	
  are	
  abutting	
  residential	
  properties.	
  	
  	
  	
  
	
  
Sincerely,	
  
	
  	
  
	
  
Aaron	
  and	
  Cynthia	
  Brown	
  
Brown	
  Sellwood,	
  LLC	
  
4206	
  NE	
  Glisan	
  Portland,	
  OR	
  97213	
  
503	
  708-­‐9083	
  
	
  







	

	

																																																				 	
	
Portland	City	Council	
	
	
Brentwood-Darlington	Neighborhood	Association	
c/o	Mr.	David	Messenheimer	
4236	SE	Woodstock,	PMB	494	
Portland,	OR	97206	
	
RE:	Zoning	Map	Changes	in	Brentwood-Darlington	
	
Dear	City	Council	and	Bureau	of	Planning	and	Sustainability,	
	
On	October	6th,	2016,	the	Brentwood-Darlington	Neighborhood	Association	voted	
unanimously	to	endorse	three	zoning	changes	in	our	neighborhood,	which	have	
been	approved	in	the	2035	Portland	Comprehensive	Plan.		These	changes	are	as	
follows:	
	

1. The	Green	Thumb/Learning	Gardens	Laboratory	space	at	6801	SE	60th	
will	be	changed	from	R2A	to	Open	Space	(OS).	

a. This	change	has	broad	support	(with	over	400	signatures	
attached),	including	SE	Uplift,	Rose	Community	Development,	The	
Woodstock	Neighborhood	Association,	and	programs	at	the	Green	
Thumb	site.	
	

2. The	northern	section	of	our	neighborhood	centered	around	SE	Duke	
Street	(SE	62nd	to	SE	70th)	will	be	changed	from	R2.5	to	R5.	

a. This	area	is	underserved	by	public	transit,	is	not	adjacent	to	close	
by	amenities,	and	does	not	have	sufficient	infrastructure	including	
sidewalks	and	curbs/storm	water	management	for	the	increased	
density	R2.5	would	allow.		

	
3. The	Southwestern	corner	of	our	neighborhood	at	roundly	SE	Nehelam	to	

SE	52nd	and	SE	Harney	will	be	changed	from	R5	to	R7.		
a. This	area	is	even	more	underserved	by	public	transit,	and	is	also	

not	adjacent	to	close	by	amenities.	It	also	lacks	sidewalks	and	
curbs/storm	water	management,	which	is	particularly	important	
as	some	of	this	are	is	on	a	steep	hillside/cliff.	The	lots	in	this	area	
of	our	neighborhood	are	historically	larger	(many	over	10,000	ft2).		

	



	

	

Our	neighborhood	association	recognizes	that	attempts	in	the	2015	Comp	Plan	to	
build	up	higher	density	with	the	hopes	that	infrastructure	would	be	built	in	tandem	
have	not	come	to	fruition.	Thus	it	seems	to	be	prudent	to	not	repeat	these	mistakes	
of	the	past	and	approve	the	zoning	changes	for	these	three	areas	of	our	
neighborhood.	Perhaps	in	the	future,	with	the	promise	of	the	new	Local	
Transportation	Improvement	Charge,	these	areas	can	be	built	up	to	a	level	enjoyed	
by	most	other	neighborhoods	in	the	city	of	Portland.	But	until	that	time	it	does	not	
make	sense	to	maintain	a	higher	level	of	density	in	our	neighborhood	compared	to	
that	in	many	closer	neighborhoods	who	have	infrastructure	and	access	to	amenities	
and	public	transportation	that	we	do	not.	We	strongly	urge	you	to	approve	these	
three	specific	zoning	changes,	as	outlined	in	the	approved	2035	Portland	
Comprehensive	Plan.		
	
	 Sincerely	
	
	 /s/	
	 David	Messenheimer,	Land	Use/Transportation	Chair	
	 Brentwood-Darlington	Neighborhood	Association	
	 davemess10@gmail.com	
	
Attached:	
2014	PSC	testimony-	BDNA	Letter	
2014	Comp	Plan	comments	and	400+	Signatures	
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Planning and Sustainability Commission 
1900 SW Fourth Avenue, Suite 7100 
Portland, OR 97201 
         September 22, 2014 
Brentwood-Darlington Neighborhood Association 
c/o Mr. Jacob Sherman 
4326 SE Woodstock, PMB 494 
Portland, OR 97206 
 
RE: Comprehensive Plan Testimony for Green Thumb (6801 SE 60th Avenue)  
  
Dear Planning and Sustainability Commission, 
 
 On September 4, 2014, the Brentwood-Darlington Neighborhood Association 
(BDNA) unanimously voted in favor of strongly encouraging the Planning and 
Sustainability Commission (PSC) to change the zoning of the 12.8 acre urban 
agriculture and education site known as "Green Thumb" (6801 SE 60th Avenue) from 
Low Density Multi-Family Residential with an Alternative Design Density Overlay 
(R2A) to a designation that best reflects its actual use: Open Space (OS).  
 

The Green Thumb site is a unique 12.8-acre urban agriculture and educational 
garden facility that is managed by four partners: Oregon State University Extension 
Service’s Community and Urban Horticulture Program, Portland State University’s 
Leadership for Sustainability Education Program, Portland Public Schools, and City 
of Portland Parks and Recreation. For decades, this site has served as an important 
learning laboratory for Lane Middle School students, PSU students, OSU Master 
Gardener volunteers and Beginning Urban Farmer Apprenticeship (BUFA) students, 
Community Transition School students, S.U.N Program participants, the Portland 
Fruit Tree Project, community gardeners, a farmer-in-residence, local residents and 
more. Given the size and the scope of services offered, some community members 
believe there is no other place like the Green Thumb site in the Portland-metro area.  
 

As a historically under-served East Portland neighborhood, BDNA has long-
fought to protect, preserve, and invest in this deeply valued community asset. The site 
is referenced as a community resource in our adopted 1996 Brentwood-Darlington 
Neighborhood Plan. In the early 2000's, the neighborhood association organized and 



 

 2 

intervened in the potential residential development of the site, successfully advocating 
for Portland Public Schools to sell a portion of the property to the City of Portland. 
As recently as last year, the neighborhood association has invested a significant 
portion of our savings in the development of a new project that seeks to increase civic 
engagement, promote social entrepreneurship, and provide affordable and nutritious 
organic produce to a neighborhood that faces significant food-access challenges.  

 
Regarding the current zoning of the site, we do not want to see orchards, bird 

and pollinator habitat, community gardens, greenhouses, the fields of a market 
garden, and other community gathering spaces demolished and turned into several 
hundred town houses or apartments that we do not have the infrastructure and 
amenities to support. Rather, in our community's vision of 2035, the Green Thumb 
site remains a verdant and thriving place where, each year, hundreds of school-aged 
children, neighborhood families, university students, and other residents from around 
the city can access organic produce, build community, enhance their leadership skills, 
and learn about science, agriculture, and sustainability. 

 
We hope you will seriously consider our request to re-zone the Green Thumb 

site from Low Density Multi-Family Residential with an Alternative Design Density 
Overlay (R2A) to Open Space (OS) as part of the 2035 Comprehensive Plan updates. 
Thank you for taking the time to consider this request, and please do not hesitate to 
reach out if you have any questions. 

 
Sincerely, 
 
/s/ 
Jacob Sherman, Board Chair 
Brentwood-Darlington Neighborhood Association 

 jdbsherman@gmail.com 
 
CC: 
Mike Abbaté, Director, Portland Parks and Recreation 
Marty Stockton, Southeast District Liaison, Bureau of Planning and Sustainability 
Anne Dufay, Executive Director, SE Uplift Neighborhood Coalition 
Bob Kellet, Neighborhood Planning Program Manager, SE Uplift Neighborhood  

Coalition 
Robert McCullough, Board Chair, SE Uplift Neighborhood Coalition 
  


	combined_export thursday
	10_13_16_Chesarek_NW Saltzman property owner letters re Westside Trail 2014.pdf
	Skyline Meadows letter v2.pdf
	Westside Trail Walter Bowen letter 040914.pdf
	West Side Trail Letter  Jaffe.pdf
	Wilbur Widicus Westside Trail Letter to Metro 033114.pdf

	10_13_16_Chesarek_NW Saltzman property owner letters re TSP 2016.pdf
	Skyline HOA letter about TSP 101216.PDF.pdf
	Zeipelt letter 101316.pdf
	Portland Comprehensive Plan_Erricson-Himmelberger Letter 101216.pdf
	Jaffe Trails letter about TSP 101216.PDF.pdf
	Wilbur Widicus letter about TSP and Westside Trail 101216 via email.pdf

	10_13_16_Krawczek_Letter - Broadmoor.pdf
	Broadmoor Ltr
	Email Attachment.1

	10_13_16_Krawczuk_Letter - Oregon Racing Ltr.pdf
	Oregon Racing Ltr
	Email Attachment Oregon Racing

	10_13_16_Carleton_City Council letter_Comp Plan Implementation.pdf
	City Council letter_Comp Plan Implementation
	Developable Land Map - Final


	combined_export_wedv2
	combined_export_wed
	export wed
	10_12_16_Brown_OregonWalks-100516TestimonyonParkingMinimums
	10_12_16_DeRidder_RCPNA-ZoningMapAmendment10122016
	10_12_16_Kessler_ComprehensivePlanImplemenationTestimony
	10_12_16_Kitagawa
	10_12_16_Kovacs_NW Downzone P4E Testimony
	10_12_16_Miller_Riverside letter to city council Oct 2016
	10_12_16_MNA Land Use Committee
	10_12_16_MNA Land Use Committee2
	10_12_16_MNA Land Use Committee3
	10_12_16_MNA Land Use Committee4
	10_12_16_MNA Land Use Committee5
	10_12_16_MNA Land Use Committee6
	10_12_16_Moretti_PDX City Council_Comp Plan Amendments-Oct 2016 Testimony
	10_12_16_Newby_ Ltr to City Council re Lewis & Clark Public Trail Through College Campus
	10_12_16_Parker
	10_12_16_Riley_1000 Friends letter on NW downzone
	10_12_16_Roach_LTR to Zoning 10-12-16
	10_12_16_Rumpakis_4100 NE Fremont Street
	10_12_16_Rumpakis_Portland City Council
	10_12_16_Stephenson_Columbia Steel Trail Testimony 10.12.16
	10_12_16_Stewart_Summary MTNA PositionsZoningOct 2016 final

	10_12_16_Connors_re TSP Stage 2 Update - Hayden Island Bike Path

	combined_export_tues
	export tues
	10_12_16_White_UP Testimony to Council on CI Zone (00594742xC624A)
	10_11_16_Kovacs_Portland for Everyone Parking Mins testimony
	10_11_16_Horne_PIAC Testimony RE BPS CIP and CIC for Council Action 10.13.16
	10_11_16_Buller
	10_11_16_Ivy
	10_11_16_Anderson
	10_11_16_ Ellen
	10_11_16_Kehdi

	combined_export_monv2
	10_10_16_Brown_testimony
	combined_export_mon
	export mon
	10_10_16_Yoshida_Comp Plan Written Testimony 10.10.16
	10_10_16_Messenheimer_BDNA Zoning Changes Letter 10.10.16
	10_10_16_Messenheimer_Comment1934_2014.11.06_Brentwood-DarlingtonNeighborhoodAssociation
	1.pdf
	2
	3
	4
	5
	6
	7
	8

	10_10_16_Messenheimer_PSC Testimony - BDNA Green Thumb Site - FINAL
	10_10_16_Swafford_City of Portland Comp Plan Zoning
	10_10_16_Arvin_Reed College Zoning Letter to City Council of Portland
	10_10_16_Simpson_815 N Fremont_Zoning Map Amendment Letter to City Council
	10_10_16_Johnson_testimony


	combined_export_weekend
	export_weekend

	combined_export_6 and 7thv2
	combined export_6 and 7th
	export_6 and 7th
	10_7_16_Phillips_PCRI_M42_Amendment_Letter

	10_4_16_Stefanick_SMILE D overlay testimony October 3 2016




